

MINUTES COLUMBIA ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION

Annual Members Meeting Tuesday, April 24, 2018 Kozel's Restaurant Route 9H West Ghent, NY 12075

The annual meeting of the Columbia Economic Development Corporation (CEDC) Members was held at Kozel's Restaurant, located at Route 9H, West Ghent, NY 12075 on April 24, 2018. The meeting was called to order at 8:00am. by Tony Jones, Chair of the Board of Directors.

Mr. Jones welcomed the attendees to the CEDC 2018 Annual Members Meeting. He gave a brief overview of the speakers. Mr. Jones stated over 170 people had signed up in advance for the breakfast. He introduced F. Michael Tucker as the program's master of ceremonies and then introduced the CEDC staff to the attendees. He recognized the Board of Directors and thanked the event sponsors. He noted this years program had been sponsored by 34 local and regional businesses, far exceeding any previous year. Mr. Jones thanked the attendees and turned the meeting to Mr. Tucker.

Mr. Tucker introduced Congressman John Faso., who briefly updated the audience regarding recent developments in Congress. He noted an increase had been approved for mental health and rural broadband funding. He stated he was currently working on a farm bill that would assist dairy farmers as well as enhance agricultural conservation efforts. He thanked the attendees for their work and confidence.

Mr. Tucker introduced Chairman of the Columbia County Board of Supervisors, Matt Murell. Chairman Murell informed the attendees the county had undergone a successful procurement audit thanks to the efforts of the County Treasurer. He noted the County maintained an excellent Moody's rating; had purchased land and a building for an emergency training center; purchased new busses for seniors and was coordinating a shared services plan for all towns, most villages and the City of Hudson.

He looked ahead toward continued work on broadband; the expansion of the water and sewer line from the Commerce Park to the Town of Greenport and the stabilization of funding Columbia Greene Community College.

Mr. Tucker then introduced the Mayor of the City of Hudson, Rick Rector. He noted great things were happening in Hudson including the award of the Downtown Revitalization Initiative

and the multi-faceted growth in the City. He stated the City was welcoming businesses and anticipated the creation of trails with in the City limits, joining with other trail systems.

Mr. Tucker thanked each of the speakers and introduced Mike Yevoli, Regional Director the Empire State Development and Executive Director of the Capital Region Economic Development Council. Mr. Yevoli referenced the many projects he and his organization have been involved with in Columbia County including: Hawthorne Valley Farm's sauerkraut operation, Hudson Valley Creamery and the expansion of Digifab. He noted they have also been involved in multiple tourism related project including the Skywalk project, Olana and the new transportation project. He thanked all involved.

Mr. Tucker then introduced Hugh Johnson of Hugh Johnson Advisors, LLC. Mr. Johnson addressed the current economic cycle, the stock market and trends. He addressed the stock market volatility and the housing trends that could signal the end of the current cycle.

Mr. Tucker introduced Professor Don Levy, Director of the Siena College Research Institute. Professor Levy reviewed the results of the first Annual Columbia County Business Leaders Survey with the attendees. He noted 176 surveys had been and tabulated to form the report. He informed the attendees Siena asked the same questions across New York State. The results were broken into business categories, with the largest being: Service, Food/Beverage, Retail and Manufacturing.

Professor Levy stated the overall index of confidence indicated a strong level of collective confidence, an indicator of current and anticipated success. He noted the majority of respondents felt business and economic conditions were better or the same in New York and Columbia County than one year ago. A majority anticipated conditions to remain the same or be better in the future. Expectations for the coming year were positive regarding revenues, profits, fixed assets acquisitions and workforce.

Professor Levy noted some aspects of the workforce were seen as problematic, issues included: work ethic, workforce skills, verbal and written expression, drug and alcohol usage and realistic salary and benefit expectations. Job training programs were also rated low, but many answered they would be interested in participating in internships, apprenticeships or assisting in developing curriculum for training programs.

Overall, the respondents expressed confidence in local government, with a few exceptions including infrastructure. Sixty one percent of Columbia County business leaders expect to still be in business in ten years and 60% would locate again to Columbia County taking into account all factors. Professor Levy stated the figures, which might seem to be low to the average reader, represented the highest levels of any region or the state as a whole.

Mr. Tucker thanked Professor Levy. He stated he would forego his review of the annual report due to time constraints, but noted the information was available at their tables. He noted he had been President and CEO for nearly three years, during which time public confidence had been restored, the relationship with the Board of Supervisors had been renewed and attempts had been made to engage local businesses and community organizations. He noted activities had been



formulated around the four pillars of CEDC's Strategic Plan, which had culminated in a year of unprecedented successes in 2017.

He reviewed the pillars for the attendees referencing the initiatives and projects that related to each pillar.

Mr. Jones turned the microphone to CEDC Board member Sarah Sterling. Ms. Sterling presented Mr. Tucker with an engraved silver bowl to recognize his great positive impact on the organization and the local economy. with the appreciation of the CEDC Board. The bowl contained lemons, representing the sentiments of the Board, that Mr. Tucker could make lemonaid out of lemons and had proved it over his time at CEDC. Mr. Tucker expressed his thanks to the Board for their gift.

Mr. Jones announced the beginning of the business portion of the meeting. He introduced Richard Bianchi, CEDC Treasurer. Mr. Bianchi stated Pattison, Koskey, Howe and Bucci CPA's conducted an independent audit of CEDC's financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2017. The audit report reflected an unqualified opinion that the financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position and respective change in financial position for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Mr. Bianchi reported there were no findings in the report and as of December 31, 2017 CEDC had: total assets of \$3,253,304 (consisting primarily of cash and receivables), total liabilities of \$651,387 (consisting primarily of amounts due to the SBA) and total net assets of \$2,601,917. For the year ended December 31, 2017, CEDC had total revenue of \$780,644, expenses of \$769.733, and a profit, or increase to its net assets of \$10,911.

Mr. Bianchi noted that a comparison of the operations of 2017 to 2016, operating revenue was approximately even, while operating expenses for 2017 were higher than 2016's operating expenses by approximately \$102,000. The increase of \$102,000 in the amount of 2017 expenses was due primarily to the costs of new business initiatives the organization pursued in 2017. He continued, noting CEDC's non-operating revenue, which consists primarily of the support from Columbia County increased by \$23,000 in 2017 to \$460,000 when compared to the \$437,000 the Board of Supervisors provided in 2016.

Mr. Bianchi reviewed the 2018 year to date activity for the period ending March 31, 2018. He stated the organization's revenue was \$219,000 which is approximately \$19,000 over its budgeted amount of revenue. The increase in revenue is due primarily to increased membership and sponsorship revenue. For the same three month period, the expenses of the organization

were \$191,000, which is \$16,000 less than the amount of budgeted expenses. Overall for the three months ending March 31, 2018 CEDC reflects a profit of \$27,000 or approximately \$35,000 better than the budgeted outcome for the same three month period. David Fingar made a motion, seconded by James Campion to approve the Treasurer's Report. Carried.

Mr. Jones called for a motion to approve the draft minutes from the April 25, 2017 Annual Meeting. James Calvin made the motion, seconded by David Fingar to approve the minutes as presented.

Mr. Jones introduced James Campion, President of Columbia Greene Community College and Chairman of the CEDC Governance and Nominating Committee who would present the slate of Directors for election and ratification. Mr. Campion stated the slate would be completing a three-year term expiring on May 1, 2021. Mr. Campion presented the following slate:

David Fingar – Mid-Hudson Cablevision Michael Polemis – Columbia Land Conservancy Russell Bartolotta – Klein's Kill Fruit Farm Sarah Sterling – HOUSE Hudson Valley Realty Ruth Adams – Art Omi Gary Spielmann – Kinderhook Memorial Library

Mr. Campion called for a motion to approve the slate as presented. *James Calvin made the motion, seconded by Richard Bianchi. Carried.*

Mr. Jones introduced Andrew Howard Esq., CEDC Attorney to present the review of the amended by-laws and acceptance of the minutes. Mr. Howard asked if anyone had any questions concerning the proposed Amended By-laws that were on everyone's table. Mr. Howard then highlighted that among other things, the by-laws elevated the Workforce and Education Committee from an ad-hoc committee to a standing committee and clarified how service on the Board of Directors would be calculated for term limit purposes. Mr. Howard asked for a motion to approve the proposed by-law changes as outlined. Mr. James Campion made the motion, seconded by Mr. David Fingar to approve the proposed changes and April 25, 2017 minutes. Carried.

Mr. Jones thanked the attendees, the sponsors and the speakers for their time and commitment to CEDC. The meeting adjourned at 9:38am.

Respectfully submitted by Lisa Drahushuk

Ruth	Adams	Art Omi
Louise	Aitcheson	Center for Economic Growth
Paul	Amedore	Amedore Homes
James	Armstrong	Hudson Financial LLC
Melissa	Auf der Maur	Basilica Hudson
Jim	Baker	National Grid
John	Balli	Kinderhook Bank
Paul	Barrett	Hunt Real Estate ERA
Didi	Barrett	NYS Assembly
Russell	Bartolotta	Klein's Kill Fruit Farm
Art	Bassin	Supervisor Town of Ancram
David	Berman	Vydeocorp
Rick	Bianchi	Shallo Galluscio & Bianchi CPAs PC
Michael	Blasl	French, Gifford, Preiter & Blasl
Ken	Blass	Blass Marketing
Maureen	Boutin	Columbia Greene Community College
Susan	Brown	Germantown Central School District
Mark	Browne	
Jean Claude	Bruneau	Hudson Valley Creamery, LLC
John	Brusie	Ginsberg's Foods
Michael	Bucci	Pattison Koskey Howe & Bucci, CPAs PC
Paul	Burfeind	Burfeind & Sons
Matthew	Cabral	Guterman Shallo & Alford, PLLC
Jim	Calvin	New York Association of Convenience Stores
James	Campion	Columbia-Greene Community College
Ronald	Caplan	Real Estate Opportunities, Inc
Sage	Carter	Hudson Hall
Jim	Cataquet	Williams Lumber & Home Centers
Michael	Chameides	Supervisor City of Hudson
Jim	Church	Questar III BOCES
Amy	Conte	The Bank of Greene County
Doug	Cropper	Village of Philmont Trustee
Jen	Damiano	
Anthony	Dargenzio	Zio and Sons & This Old Hudson
Dominique	DeVito	Hudson-Chatham Winery
Tambra	Dillon	Hudson Hall
Craig	Dillon	John F Dillon & Co
Brandon	Dory	CEDC
Lisa	Drahushuk	CEDC
Todd	Erling	HVADC
Kimberly	Erwin	OneUniversal Media
John	Faso	Congressman 19th District NY
Mark	Fingar	Fingar Insurance
Peter	Fingar	Fingar Insurance
David	Fingar	Mid-Hudson Cablevision Inc.
Ann	Finnegan	Kinderhook Bank
William	First	Keil Construction Corp

Cheryl	Fonda	National Grid
eslie.	Foster	Siena College Research Institute
Shawn	Garber	Catalyst
Pat	Gareau	Gareau, LLC
Bili	Gerlach	Cty IDA
Don Don	Gibson	Bank of Greene County
ludith	Grunberg	PS21
Theodore	Guterman, II	Guterman Shallo & Alford, PLLC
Sophie	Henderson	Basilica Hudson
Peter	Hogan	Karp Ackerman Skabowski & Hogan
Sally	Hogan	Town of Kinderhook Board member
Andrew	Howard	Freeman Howard
Nicholas	Isaacs	National Grid
————— Hugh	Johnson	Hugh Johnson Advisors LLC
Debbie	Johnson	Sneeringer Monahan
Tony	Jones	CEDC
Keith	Kanaga	Columbia County Democratic Committee
PJ	Keeler	Columbia County Treasurer
Brian	Keeler	Columbia Memorial Health
Jeffrey	Knight	MetzWood Insurance
Ron	Knott	Supervisor Town of Stuyvesant
Martha	Lane	CEDC
James	Lapenn	CEDC
Perry	Lasher	The Bank of Greene County
Derek	LaTorre	MetzWood Insurance
Carolyn	Lawrence	Gary DiMauro Real Estate
John	Lee	Saturn Industries
Maryanne	Lee	Saturn Industries
Don	Levy	Siena College Research Institute
Maria	Lull	Supervisor Town of Chatham
James	Male	HOUSE Hudson Valley Realty LLC
Andrew	Mangini	CBRE Realty
Roger	Marquis	Spacesmith
Nicole	Marron	National Grid
Sandy	Mathes	Mathes Public Affairs
Abdus	Miah	City of Hudson Supervisor
Dean	Michael	Get Action
Michael	Molinski	Molinski Photography
James	Monahan	Sneeringer Monahan
Mallory	Mort	Gallagher's Stud, Inc. Ghent Town Board
Elena	Mosley	Operation Unite, New York
Ann	Mueller	Congressman John Faso
Darryl	Muller	Willliams Lumber & Home Centers
Matt	Murell	Chairman of the Columbia County Board of Supervisors
Linda	Mussmann	City of Hudson Supervisor
Katie	Newcombe	
John	Ng	Hudson Valley Fish Farm, Inc.

lan	Nitschke	Claverack Pathways
J. Michael	O'Hara	
Larry	Ostrander	Village of Philmont Trustee
Carmine	Pierro	Columbia County IDA
Patrick	Prendergast	Consulting Engineer
Deborah	Prendergast	Consulting Engineer
Gavin	Preuss	Home & Property Photography
Rick	Rector	Mayor, City of Hudson
John	Reilly	Supervisor, Town of Gallatin
Daniel	Rickman	U.S. Small Business Administration
Caitlin	Rooney	Sen. Gullibrand office
Sheena	Salvino	Hudson Development Corporation
Sean	Sawyer	The Olana Partnership
Timothy	Schroder	Enginuity Engineering & Design
Ryan	Scott	Pro Printers
Michael	Sears	GCMA Funds
Jason	Shelton	GTel
Robert	Sherwood	Kinderhook Bank
Bob	Shevy	National Grid
Pierce	Sioussat	Bioforce USA
Jane	Smith	Spacesmith
Clarence	Speed	Mayor, Village of Philmont
Gary	Spielmann	CEDC
Christopher	Stapleton	Digital Fabrication Workshop, Inc.
Sally	Stark	Sierra Capital Inc
Rick	Stein	Office of Assemblyperson Didi Barrett
Sarah	Sterling	HOUSE Hudson Valley Realty LLC
Brian	Stickles	The Bank of Greene County
Edward	Stiffler	CEDC
Victoria	Storrs	Camoin Associates, Inc.
Holly	Tanner	Columbia County Clerk
Peter	Taylor	Berkshire Taconic Community Foundation
Parry	Teasdale	The Columbia Paper
Jane	Trombley	Hudson Parks Conservancy
F. Michael	Tucker	CEDC
Michael	Van Allen	MetzWood Insurance
Mike	Vanderoef	Williams Lumber & Home Centers
Charles	Vieni PE	Vieni Associates Inc
Mark	Vinciguerra	Columbia-Greene Media
Chris	Volney	Newmark Knight Frank
Chad	Weckler	Hudson-Creative
Lance	Wheeler	Lance Wheeler Video
Choppy	Wicker	Lotus Solar
Carol	Wilber	CEDC
Arnie	Will	Empire State Development
Thomas	Williams	Paradox Consulting Group
Kimberley	Williams	Williams Lumber & Home Centers

Nathan	Winch	Kinderhook Bank
Karen	Wolff	Center for Economic Growth
Matthew	Wood	MetzWood Insurance
Gunnar	Wordon	Town of Chatham
Michael	Yevoli	Empire State Development
Edward	Zaik	Axa Advisors

7

.